NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

FEBRUARY 19, 2015
Alamogordo, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:07 a.m., Thursday, February 19, 2015
The regular meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 9:07, a.m., Thursday, February 19, 2015.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, and Alfred Sena.    Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle; Margie Macias, Director of Institutional Support Services; Danette Fuller, Director of Educational Services; Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources; Brenda Holmes, Student Services Director; and Sylvia Hartley, Director of Business & Finance.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Regent Sena.
III.
Introduction of Guests.
Herb Wright, Director of the NMSBVI Foundation was in attendance.   Rico Valpato, Senior Facilities Manager, and Travis Coker, Regional Manager, NM Public School Facilities Authority briefly stopped by to meet the Board of Regents.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments. 
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she had the pleasure of attending a couple of the NMSBVI Foundation board meetings since our last Regent’s meeting.  A major topic during these meetings were the plans for the Rotary Del Sol Governor’s Ball.  Plans are well underway and NMSBVI is one of the two beneficiaries of that fundraiser.  She stated that she continues to work with the NMSBVI Foundation Board of Directors.  They are very dedicated to ensuring the success of the Foundation.  She also continues to be amazed at the level of devotion exhibited by all of the board members.  She stated that she is very glad be at the Early Childhood Program site for this meeting. 
Alfred Sena -  Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is very excited about starting this new year with the Board of Regents.  With the ongoing legislative session he is staying very busy, as is everyone.  He also stated that he is happy to be at the Early Childhood Program site for this meeting.  
Christine Hall - Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she recently had some surgery and is working hard on her recovery.  She stated that the National Federation of the Blind – New Mexico (NFB-NM) is working to put together their convention which is scheduled for April 2015.  She stated that the NFB-NM Parents Group is very activity in this process.  She stated that the NFB-NM Parents Group will be in Alamogordo during this week and will be talking with parents in Alamogordo and attending the NMSBVI Braille Challenge.  She stated that she is happy to be at this meeting, and happy to see everyone again.
V.
A.
Public Input.

There was no one present for public input.  

B.
Parent Input.

There was no one present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there are no changes to the agenda, but she did point out two time sensitive items.  She stated that the auditor is scheduled to present the audit report as part of the Audit Exit Conference, at 11:00 a.m.  Julie Maner, COMMS is scheduled to present the Major Focus at 11:15 a.m., or immediately following the auditor’s presentation.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the agenda for the February 19, 2014 Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of December 11, 2014.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.  
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of December 11, 2014, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to tell the Board that we have recently been conducting our annual budget meetings in preparation for the 2015-2016 fiscal year.  During this process all staff that manage programs and support services for NMSBVI have an opportunity to sit with the Finance and Human Resources Departments to discuss their work for the current fiscal year, plans and goals for the new fiscal year, and funding needs.  At the end of their presentations they then go through their current year budget and release any funds that they are not going to spend by the end of the current fiscal year.  We then make budget adjustments at the end of each presentation.  She stated that the Alamogordo Campus, collectively, freed up about $135,000.00 which essentially was put back into savings.  The three programs based out of Albuquerque freed up about $115,000.00.  Collectively our staff saved and gave back $250,000.00 this fiscal year.  She stated that when that money is combined with our unfunded positions, and some of the funds that were set aside for other items, and not used, we know that we will save at least $418,626.00 this fiscal year.  The Board expressed their amazement at that level of savings by our staff.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she wants to express her gratitude for some very thoughtful conservative decisions that have been made by all of our staff.  Our staff ensure that our programs and activities are properly funded to ensure their success, and continue to build on our programs so that our students benefit from an excellent education.  They are very quick to ask for what they need during the fiscal year, but they also do not spend frivolously.  Regent McAninch stated that she would like to send the Board’s congratulations to the staff for being so budget conscious.  Their efforts are greatly appreciated by the entire Board of Regents.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing else to add to her report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Investment Reports – November & December 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Investment Report for November & December 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
B. Statement of Net Assets – November & December 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Net Assets for November & December 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
C. Statement of Cash Flow – November & December 2014.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Cash Flow for November & December 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions. 

D. Board Charts – November & December 2014.
Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Board Charts for November & December 2014.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the November & December 2014 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E. Quarterly Financial Report Certification.
Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Quarterly Financial Report for the period ending December 31, 2014.  She stated that the information contained within this report is identical to the information from the previously presented reports, but in a format required by the NM Higher Education Department (HED).  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Quarterly Financial Report Certification for the period ending December 31, 2014, as presented. (carried unanimously)
F. Wells Fargo Money Market Authorized Agents.
Sylvia Hartley stated that she is presenting the Wells Fargo Securities LLC General Certificate of Authority for our money market account.  This document updates the signature authorities as well as adds Veronica Hernandez to the signature authority.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
G. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Sylvia Hartley presented a request to sell, via public auction, sealed bid, one Sharp Copier Model #ARM277 and all associated equipment.  If approved, this equipment will then be removed from the current inventory.  This is old equipment which is no longer serviceable.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, second by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the request to sell via public auction/sealed bid, one Sharp Copier Model #ARM277, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


I.
Foundation Report.

Regent McAninch reviewed the recent business of the NMSBVI Foundation which included:  completion and availability of the NMSBVI Foundation 990; pending grants totaling $42,500 and pending proceeds from the Rotary Del Sol Governor’s Ball; United Way’s notification that the Foundation has passed the accounting portion of the grant that was submitted in November 2014; continued work to secure items and sponsorships for the Governor’s Ball fundraiser; continue work with the National Museum of Nuclear Science and Technology on Park Promises; completion of the process of gathering the history of the Foundation bank accounts and updating the signers on all accounts; and continued work to identify and meet with prospective new Foundation Board members.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Hall asked how many members are currently on the Foundation Board of Directors.  Herb Wright stated that we currently have 10 members on the board.  Regent Sena asked if there is a goal for the number of board members the Foundation.  Herb Wright stated that we need to have as many as possible while also keeping the board manageable.  At this current time we need more members.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Foundation Board has been talking about the direction that the NMSBVI Board of Regents would like to see the Foundation Board go, in terms of the emphasis that they would place on fundraising.  She stated that the Board of Regents previously communicated to the Foundation Board of Directors that the number one goal was to increase the corpus.  However, the Foundation Board is finding that they cannot put all of their effort into increasing the corpus.  They also need to be able to raise and have funds available for immediate Foundation grant requests.  The Foundation needs to be able to show its worth through funding awards.  She stated that we also identified that NMSBVI needs assistance with fees associated with our lobbyist, as we cannot use public dollars for lobbyist expenses.  She stated that the Foundation Board of Directors would like to know what the NMSBVI Board of Regents wants of them in terms of fundraising.  They need some clarification so that they can continue to move forward.  The Foundation Board of Directors recognizes that they can do a variety of things, but they need to prioritize those things, and need help from the Board of Regents on that prioritization.  They have asked for an opportunity to sit down with the Board of Regents again, now that the Foundation Board is more active and fundraising efforts continue advancing, so that some update can be provided regarding goals for the Foundation.  After some discussion it was decided that a meeting between the NMSBVI Board of Regents and NMSBVI Foundation Board of Directors is needed, and that that meeting needs to be held outside of a Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents to allow sufficient time for discussion, without distraction.  After discussion it was recommended that a meeting between the two boards could occur the evening of April 22, 2015 at the NMSBVI Early Childhood Program site.  Herb Wright stated that he will check with the NMSBVI Foundation Board of Directors to ensure that that date works for them.  He will then contact John Williams and arrangements will be made to schedule that meeting.  The Alamogordo campus staff will provide transportation and lodging for the Foundation board members who reside in the southern part of the state.  Superintendent Lyle stated that this meeting will be important to the NMSBVI Foundation and NMSBVI as we need to address some critical issues such as funding for lobbyist services, the shift in focus to grant writing, along with other topics that deal with funding.  She thanked the Board for their willingness to schedule a special meeting with the NMSBVI Foundation.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will also invite the lobbyists to attend the meeting with the NMSBVI Foundation.  President Hall stated that it would be beneficial to the Regents and the Foundation if we could get a brief report from the Superintendent on how NMSBVI has benefited from the services provided by the contract lobbyist.  It would be important to receive that before the April meeting.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will put that report together and get it to everyone before the April 22, 2015 meeting between the NMSBVI Board of Regents and NMSBVI Foundation Board of Directors.
VIII.
Executive Session.  
9:51 a.m. to 10:22 a.m., February 19, 2015.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:51 a.m., Thursday, February 19, 2015, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents Hall, Sena, and McAninch, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.    Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Sena – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:22 a.m., Thursday, February 19, 2015, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where they discussed; Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Sena – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
X.
Policies & Procedures.
A. Review of NMSBVI Policy 155, Sexual Harassment.

Veronica Hernandez presented NMSBVI Policy 155 for the board’s review.  She stated that there are no recommended revisions.  This policy is brought to the board as it is within the 3 – 5 year window for review.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 155, Sexual Harassment, with no revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 241, Braille Protocol.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 241 for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy has been revised to exempt graveyard residential staff from the Braille proficiency requirements; revised the description of Braille Awareness training; and removed October 30th of each calendar year as the end date for Braille testing.  Due to the startup of school, and the requirement for 45 days placement IEPs, the October 30 date was very restrictive.  We are recommending that the deadline for Braille testing be extended out to the November holiday.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 241, Braille Protocol, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business & Finance. (cont.)
H. Audit Exit Conference.

Superintendent Lyle introduced Debbie Gray, CPA/Shareholder, Kriegel/Gray/Shaw & Co., P.C. who reviewed the contents of the full audit report for fiscal year 2014, and included an audit of the NMSBVI Foundation fiscal records.  Prior to her review of the report contents Debbie Gray stated that the audit was once again very successful and resulted in a clean opinion, or what is called an unmodified opinion of the financial statements.  Following her review of the report contents she stated that the systems in place at NMSBVI are protecting the assets of the school, and the school is being responsible with their compliance requirements.  There were no significant deficiencies or material weaknesses with internal control during the fiscal year.  She stated that under Compliance and Other Matters there was one comment, also called “other matter” where there were 2 instances out of the sample of 40, on deposits, where the deposits were made outside of the time limit.  The two instances were only about 2 days later than the school’s established 7 day limit, and they were very small deposits.  She stated that the school is doing well, is in good financial shape, staff are very professional and helpful, and are extremely competent.  Following her review Debbie Gray stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.  The board congratulated Sylvia Hartley and the Business and Finance Department staff on an exceptional audit.  Superintendent Lyle thanked Debbie Gray for the past advice that she has provided to NMSBVI, which has been helpful to us in our efforts to clean up our processes.  The Board of Regents thanked Debbie Gray for her audit report review and the valuable assistance that she provides to NMSBVI each year during and following the audit process.
X.
Policies & Procedures. (cont.)
C. Review of NMSBVI Policy 265, Employment, Re-Employment, Termination, Resignation of Employees.

Veronica Hernandez presented NMSBVI Policy 265 for board’s review.  She stated that there are no recommended revisions.  This policy is brought to the board as it is within the 3 – 5 year window for review.  She stated that this policy was very recently submitted to our legal counsel for review, with no recommended revisions.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 265, Employment, Re-Employment, Termination, Resignation of Employees, with no revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 300, Property and Facilities.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 300 for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that the revision cleans up the language within the policy where it refers to positions that we no longer have within our administrative structure.  We did add a small piece under item 3.1, Missing Equipment Items.  The cost of technology has come down over the past years and we have come across items in our inventory that used to be equipment and fixed assets.  But because their replacement costs have come down so significantly some of that equipment is no longer considered fixed assets.  However, some of the equipment falls into a category we call “small and attractive” items, such as iPads, cameras, etc.  These items could easily disappear without proper accountability being in place.  We decided that part of our good stewardship is to develop a way to keep track of those items.  We have identified small and attractive items between $300 and $1,000 and now call them “accountable supplies”.  Item 3.1 in this policy was added to address those items.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 300, Properties and Facilities, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E. Review of NMSBVI Policy 440, Sick Leave.

Veronica Hernandez presented NMSBVI Policy 440 for the board’s review.  She stated that there are no recommended revisions.  This policy is brought to the board as it is within the 3 – 5 year window for review.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 440, Sick Leave, with no revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

F. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 508, Qualifying Criteria for Outreach Itinerant Services.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 508 for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy was revised to reflect changes under ages 3 through high school graduation.  The first change requires that when a student transitions from Part C to Part B services, all direct VI services become the responsibility of the school district who serves the student.  The other change adds mentorship support services for public school teachers enrolled in a personnel preparation program to become a teacher of the visually impaired or an orientation and mobility specialist.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 508, Qualifying Criteria for Outreach Itinerant Services, as presented. (carried unanimously)

G. Review of NMSBVI Policy 512, Braille.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 512 for the board’s review.  She stated that there are no recommended revisions.  This policy is brought to the board as it is within the 3 – 5 year window for review.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 512, Braille, with no revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

H. Review of NMSBVI Policy 514, Crisis Intervention Procedures.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 514 for the board’s review.  She stated that there are no recommended revisions.  This policy is brought to the board as it is within the 3 – 5 year window for review.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 514, Crisis Intervention Procedures, with no revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

I. Review of NMSBVI Policy 514.1, Student Behavioral Support and Mental Health Services.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 514.1 for the board’s review.  She stated that there are no recommended revisions.  This policy is brought to the board as it is within the 3 – 5 year window for review.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 514.1, Student Behavioral Support and Mental Health Services, with no revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

J. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.2, Assessment for and Return from Psychiatric Crisis Procedures.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.2 for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy has one minor revision to correct the title of the Director of Student Services.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.2, Assessment for and Return from Psychiatric Crisis Procedures, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

K. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 516, Reporting Student Drug and Alcohol Use.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 516 for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that this policy has one minor revision to add the Residential Life Coordinator the reporting stream for suspected alcohol/drug use/abuse cases.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

Regent Sena asked if we have a policy or practice in place that requires periodic review of our policies and procedures.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have established a practice that requires the review of all school policies on a 3 – 5 year rotation.  However, there are some policies that are brought to the board annually as required by statute.  And of course we change policies as practices, programs, or statues require.  We are committed to ensuring that our policies never go longer than 4 years before review by the board, and the Superintendent’s office maintains a matrix to accurately track and schedule reviews and changes.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 516, Reporting Student Drug and Alcohol Use, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

L. Review of NMSBVI Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Abuse and Neglect.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 517 for the board’s review.  She stated that there are no recommended revisions.  This policy is brought to the board as it is within the 3 – 5 year window for review.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Abuse and Neglect, with no revisions, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items.

A. Personnel Report.

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for the period ending February 19, 2014.  She stated that the report reflects that we have filled all of our Developmental Specialist positions that will be vacated this year due to pending retirements.  We have also hired for an instructor position at the ECP to fill a recent resignation.  She stated that the retirement section of the report reflects the addition of 6 more retirement notification that we have received since the last report.  This puts us at 10 retirements between now and June 30, 2015.  Regent McAninch stated that it is sad to see so many of our experienced and exceptional staff retiring.  Two of the pending retirements are very involved with the Board of Regents, Danette Fuller and John Williams.  Their contributions to the school and to the Board of Regents have been amazing, and it will be very sad to see them leave NMSBVI.  Every one of the 10 upcoming retirements will leave holes that will be tough to fill.  She thanked every one of them for their service to NMSBVI and stated that they will be greatly missed.  Veronica Hernandez stated that this year has hit us exceptionally hard as by the end of the year we will have a total of 15 retirements.  She stated that she anticipates that we will see this for the next few years as so many of our staff have been with NMSBVI for years and are rapidly approaching retirement eligibility.  Regent Sena stated, on behalf of the board, that as each of our experienced staff members enter retirement he wishes them the best of luck in this new chapter of their lives and hopes that each will keep in touch with NMSBVI and let us know how things are going with them.  He congratulated each of the upcoming retirees and wished them the best for their futures, and thanked them for everything that they have done for our students over the years.  
IX.
Major Focus – Infant Toddler O&M Program.
Superintendent Lyle introduced Julie Maner from the Infant Toddler Orientation & Mobility Program.  Julie Maner provided the board with an overview of the work of the Infant Toddler Orientation & Mobility Program, including a demonstration of the equipment used to familiarize toddlers on the use of a white cane, and the techniques that they use to train spatial awareness and orientation & mobility.  She thanked the Board of Regents for all of the support that they give to their program.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions, but the Board of Regents thanked Julie Maner and the other Infant Toddler Program staff for the wonderful work that they do and for their dedication to the children that NMSBVI serves.
XI.
Other Items. (cont.)
B. Program Updates.
Superintendent Lyle asked that Brenda Holmes begin by talking about the programs on the Residential Campus in Alamogordo.
Brenda Holmes provided the board with an update of the programs and initiatives for the Residential Campus.  She also talked about enrollment numbers and short term placements.  The students enrolled in dual credit classes are using New Mexico State University – Alamogordo and Brigham Young University, which have great programs that can be accessed by our students.  She stated that students who are planning to attend college after their graduation are working with one of our Orientation & Mobility Specialists, Ron Later, to familiarize themselves with their college campus and surrounding community before they actually start attending school there.  She stated that Jeff Killebrew will be participating in an exciting event this coming summer which will build upon our science, technology, engineering, and math programs (STEM).  Mr. Killebrew has been selected to participate in NASA’s Stratospheric Observatory for Infrared Astronomy (SOFIA) Airborne Ambassador program for this year.  He will be the only teacher participating in the program that works with blind/visually impaired students.   Regent McAninch asked what our enrollment numbers are on the residential campus.  Danette Fuller stated that we are at approximately 38 students.  We have had 5 short term placements this school year, with the potential for 2 more short term placements before the end of this school year.  Of the 5 short term students, 2 of them have moved into long term placements, and 1 has the potential to move into longer term placement.  She stated that our new approach to outreach seems to be working slowly but we are seeing an increase in short term placements as well as long term placements. The short term placements are not only benefiting the participating students, but also benefits the staff as they can become familiar with the students and are able to write goals for them in preparation for their possible long term placement on the campus.  Danette Fuller stated that she feels that we are at a place where we need to look at the admission process and possibly make some changes.  Regent McAninch stated that it is important, due to the low enrollment numbers that we normally have, that we make sure that we document our efforts to reach out to students within their school districts, and recommending short term placements on our campus when we feel that it can benefit the student.  Danette Fuller stated that it is important to note that in addition to the 38 residential students we have 10 local students who go home each evening.  That brings our current Alamogordo campus enrollment to 48.  We send a team out at least one a month to various school districts around the state.  That team helps the districts with implementing vision programs within their schools.  Superintendent Lyle stated that last week when she was at a House Appropriations hearing in Santa Fe, she was approached by the Chair of the House Appropriations Committee and told that the committee has noticed how much NMSBVI has changed, and that NMSBVI is not what it used to be, and they wanted to let her know that they see that, and that they really believe that NMSBVI has turned things around.  He also said that even though they have taken the lowest recommendation for funding for NMSBVI, when they get behind closed doors they will not forget what NMSBVI has done and is currently doing.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she wanted to share that with the Board so that they are aware that folks in Santa Fe see how NMSBVI has changed and are very supportive of the positive changes that we have made and continue to make.  
President Hall asked how the mentoring program is going.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it is going well with a lot of work being done.  Rio Rancho Public Schools intends to put 5 people into the Personnel Preparation TVI program and one in the O&M program.  They then plan to open their own vision department.  We are losing a lot of experienced staff so we have a lot of staff going through the Personnel Preparation Program cohorts, and some school districts have staff going into the cohorts.  She stated that overall there is a lot of mentoring to be done, but it is going well.  The school districts have been open to us providing the mentoring.  School districts are being responsive to getting staff enrolled into the Personnel Preparation Program so that they can increase the level of vision related education within their districts without relying on NMSBVI.  She stated that Valerie Tiensvold has been very good at communicating with the school districts and recommending options to them so that they can better serve their students, including short term placement on the Alamogordo campus.  She stated that the biggest challenge that we have at this time is the lack of staff, and the number of staff that we have who are getting ready for retirement.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to talk about the Instructional Resource Center (IRC) who is in the middle of the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Registration.  We look like we are going to be really good.  Cheryl Petree has called on every single child that is not on the APH Registry, and used to be, to determine why they are not on the registry now.  She has done a great job.  Our IS&T Department continues to work on the database which will tie into the IRC ultimately.  We have a database meeting coming up where they will introduce a prototype of the database.  We are pretty far along on the database.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that Danette Fuller and herself have been working hard with the Personnel Preparation Program (PPP).  A survey was developed and sent to former PPP students and current students for their input on the strengths and weaknesses of the program.  We have crunched the data from the surveys, met multiple times as a team, and have really worked through identifying, as specifically as we could, what the weak areas are.  A meeting was held on January 21st with the PPP staff and a list has been developed that they will work through until all of the areas can be crossed off.  That process will take some time, but will be beneficial to the program.  We have a plan in place.  She proposed that when the summer cohort begins, we not accept a new cohort in the summer of 2016.  We want to let the summer of 2015 cohort finish, which will be a 2 years process.  Once they finish we can then accept students again.  The 2015 cohort will be large one, near 15 students.  We think that is plenty to get through the cohort, and it is important that we ensure that they get the quality programming that they deserve and the state needs.   Each student from each cohort also requires mentorship.  Limiting enrollment to one cohort of 15 students will help us to ensure that each student has quality mentorship.  She also proposed that we postpone the Fall Strategies class for the 2015 summer cohort.  While this will require one additional semester for the 2015 summer cohort, it will keep Dr. Mason from having to teach an extra course this fall, which would require repeating the course twice in one year.  She stated that we will simplify her work load and will ultimately benefit the 2015 summer cohort by allowing the time necessary to ensure quality instruction.  She stated that we have gotten great response from our own staff in terms of help and support for the Personnel Preparation Program.  For instance Julie Johnson has agreed to do the grading on work that requires corrections from the students.  Dr. Mason will grade the initial assignments.  If there are errors that require the student to redo the assignment, the redo will be graded by Julie Johnson.  That will get graded work back to the students faster, therefore allowing them sufficient time to do their work without getting behind on their assignments.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  Regent McAninch stated that she would like to thank Superintendent Lyle for taking the Board’s concerns regarding the Personnel Preparation Program and discussing them with the program staff in such a timely manner, and for developing strategies to improve the program.  She stated that she would like to personally thank Dr. Mason and Mark Carter for their willingness to reevaluate the program and put processes in place for improvement.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would also like to compliment Dr. Mason and Mark Carter.  This is hard work, and it is very hard work when someone is taking your work and saying “you need to do this differently”.  But Dr. Mason and Mark Carter accepted the feedback graciously and have worked very hard to address the program concerns so that we are providing a quality program to our educators statewide.  They were very open to the Board’s concerns, and very willing to make whatever changes were necessary.  Their grace and dignity during the process was impressive, and appreciated.  
Patty Beecher provided an update on the programs and initiatives at the Early Childhood Program.  The CVI training for staff continues and the staff are learning a great deal about the characteristics of CVI, how to recognize children with CVI, and how to develop educational opportunities/instructional plans for children diagnosed with CVI.  The learning and sharing of ideas is always amazing to watch.  She stated that NMSBVI has really good relationships with Rio Rancho Public Schools and Albuquerque Public Schools.  Rio Rancho Public Schools have invited Sue Chisolm and herself to go to a meeting next week that they are hosting for the parents of students who are graduating from the ECP this year and returning to Rio Rancho Public Schools, as well as parents of students in Rio Rancho who have visually impairments or blindness.  The meeting is designed to inform the parents of Rio Rancho’s vision of programs that they are going to create for their students.  This is a great step between NMSBVI and a public school district, and the ECP is very excited about that.  Conversations continue between NMSBVI and Rio Rancho Public Schools regarding mentorship support for their TVIs, and any TVIs that they hire in the future.  President Hall asked if we are seeing the same growth with Albuquerque Public Schools.  Patty Beecher stated that we are seeing growth from Albuquerque Public Schools, in some respects.  She stated the relationship between NMSBVI and Albuquerque Public Schools has increased greatly in their Instructional Manager’s understanding of our student population.  That is helping when we transition students back into Albuquerque Public Schools.  We have been lucky that their Instructional Managers have remained the same over the past couple of years, so we have been able to build relationships with them.  They have come to our school on many occasions to observe the students that will be coming to their schools.  They have then gone back to the school to which the child is supposed to transition, and prepared the school’s Principal and the staff to receive the child when they transition from NMSBVI.  This makes the transition much easier on the child and the parents.  This takes away the fear and anxiety of the school staff, and the reception that the families have received at IEPs has been incredible. That is a huge difference in our relationship with Albuquerque Public Schools.  As far as the continuation of services once they leave here, and the coming together of philosophies, there has not been a great deal of headway.  We continue to struggle on this issue, but will not concede.  We do have individual teachers in schools that will call us and ask us to come to their school and help, or ask for pointers, advice, or tips on how to present things to kids.  We are more than happy to offer our assistance when they reach out to us.  We are achieving baby steps, but we will take what we can get and continue in our efforts to move forward for the benefit of the students and their families.  She stated that there continues to be a program at Zia Elementary School for the children who are going to need Braille in the future.  They currently have three children in their program that have attended NMSBVI, and we will be sending them three more students in the near future.  They will all be in the same classroom and will be taught by a TVI and have intensive special education services.  That is another huge difference with Albuquerque Public Schools.   Patty Beecher reported on the ECP playground and the needed resurfacing.  She stated that the Board is probably aware that the playground surface is very expensive, and we have had problems with the surface from the start.  The original installer came out in July and attempted to repair the surface, with little to no improvement.  In fact the results of their repair left the surface worse than before the repair.  It is very bumpy, with gaps, and waves, all of which present some serious safety issues.  While they did compress tiles and put in additional tiles, the problems still exist.  Regent Sena stated that Rio Rancho Public Schools had similar experiences with the type of surface that was used at the ECP.  Rio Rancho Public Schools no longer uses that material or installation technique because it was so problematic.  He stated that the material has a warranty, but the installation has a separate warranty, and once that one year warranty expires you have no recourse.  Margie Macias stated that she believes that part of the problem is that the manufacturer was not used for the installation, it was installed by a sub-contractor.  That means that we have no recourse against the manufacturer.  Regent Sena asked if the problem is with the installation or product degradation.  Margie Macias stated that that is hard to tell, but she does not feel it is degradation.  She stated that she visited another site in the Albuquerque area that has the similar product on the playground, and it is apparent that they are going to experience the same problems that we are experiencing.  President Hall asked if another product has been found.  Margie Macias stated that another product has been found, but more research needs to be done before we bring a firm recommendation to the board.  We also need to employ the assistance of a design professional to ensure that this problem does not occur again.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we will get a recommendation to the board as soon as possible so that we can get this issue resolved over this summer, before the students come back for the new school year.  We intend to present a recommendation during the March 26 special meeting.
C. Health Services and Jack Hall Building Project.
Margie Macias presented a request to proceed with construction of the Health Services Building and Jack Hall Renovations at a maximum allowable construction cost of $509,809.00.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with construction of the Health Services Building and Jack Hall Building Renovations at a maximum allowable construction cost of $509,809.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Project Approval; ECP Playground Resurfacing.

This agenda item was tabled pending further research.

E. Vehicle Purchase Approval.
Margie Macias presented a request to proceed with the purchase of two (2) Chevrolet Suburbans at a total price of $76,248.00.  In addition, NMSBVI is requesting to purchase one (1) Chevrolet Express Cargo Van at a total price of $23,012.00.  She stated the Suburbans are to be used within the Transportation fleet, and the cargo van will be utilized to transport wheelchairs when students are off the campus on field trips.  If approved, the total vehicle purchase price for all three vehicles will be $99,260.00.  Procurement for these purchase will be through Statewide Price Agreements #40-000-13-00012 (cargo van) and #40-000-13-00013 (Suburbans).  The price agreements expire February 28, 2015.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the request to purchase two (2) Chevrolet Suburbans, and one (1) Chevrolet Express Cargo Van at a total price of $99,260.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

F. Network Core Switch for Albuquerque Campus Data Center.

Superintendent Lyle and Margie Macias presented a request to proceed with the purchase of a Cisco Meraki Model Network Core Switch for the Albuquerque campus in the amount of $49,252.26.  This price includes discounts if purchased by the end of February 2015.  This switch is the main communication switch for the Albuquerque campus and links all of ECP’s services to the Alamogordo campus as well as their internet presence.  This switch has reached end-of-life support from our vendors, and we will not be able to replace parts that may fail in the future.  In addition, software security upgrades will no longer be available for the current switch.  Following the presentation Margie Macias stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the board moved to approve the request to proceed with the purchase of a Cisco Meraki Model Network Core Switch for the Albuquerque campus at a cost of $49,252.26, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G. Prison Braille Program Update.

Superintendent Lyle provided the board with an update on the Prison Braille Program.  She stated that the project continues to move along.  She is traveling to Hobbs, NM on March 12th to meet with the prison warden there to discuss the program further.  The prison warden’s goal is to have this as part of his educational program for the inmates.  He envisions having 30 certified Transcribers eventually.  That is a huge goal, but it indicates how much he is invested into this program.  We have a lot of interest in our TVIs who are willing to support the project.  Cheryl Petree would ultimately have ownership of the program, with funding coming from the Instructional Resource Center (IRC).  We may also be able to free up Laura Miyoshi to take on adult Braille on the campus and to do some direct instruction.  The purpose of the March 12th visit is to look at their space and meet their staff.  We have identified 30 Braillewriters that are sitting on our shelves that can be used for the program, on a loan basis.  They will be started in the Ashcroft book with UEB.  Regent McAninch stated that she knows of some resources who would be willing to come and talk and advice on the project, as many of them are working with prison braille programs now.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has been in touch with the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) and we have all of their materials on how to set up a prison braille program.  Copies of the materials have been provided to the prison warden for his review.  Cheryl Petree has also read the material.  It appears that the biggest challenge that we currently have is our lack of a TVI in Hobbs.  Given that lack of a TVI in the area of the program, we are looking at doing remote instruction.  We will create something that works.  

E.
Legislative Update.
Superintendent Lyle stated that there is not a lot of money in this session.  We have done the testifying that we needed to do for our funding requests, and all appears to be fine.  The only other issue that we have been watching is a bill that may change the scope of work for an Occupational Therapist to include Vision Rehab for Acuity and Fields.  We find this to be alarming and are watching closely.  She stated that thanks to our lobbyist she was able to meet with the author of the bill to discuss the downside to that proposal which will have unintentional consequences.  Some districts may see their Occupational Therapist as a vision professional and will not hire a TVI for their district.  That is alarming.  The author was also alarmed and will talk to others and see how that can be fixed.  She stated that she will follow up with the author of the bill to determine what is being done.  

F.
Capital Projects Update.

Margie Macias provided an update on ongoing capital projects, including:  Watkins Education Center; Site Improvements Project (Phase I); Health Services and Jack Hall Building Renovations; and Recreation Center/Ditzler Auditorium Renovations and Old Watkins Education Center Renovations.  Following her update she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
XII.
Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.

The next meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for 6:00 p.m., March 26, 2015, via conference call.  This will be a special meeting with a limited agenda.  The next regular meeting is scheduled for Thursday, April 23, 2015 at the Early Childhood Program site in Albuquerque.  As discussed earlier, we will plan a meeting between the NMSBVI Board of Regents and NMSBVI Foundation Board of Directors for the evening of Wednesday, April 22, 2015 at the Early Childhood Program site in Albuquerque.
B. Report of Revenues and Expenditures – November & December 2015.

Sylvia Hartley presented the Report of Revenues and Expenditures for November and December 2015.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
C. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.
D. Supplementary Packet.

1. Activity Fund Checklist – December 2014 & January 2015
There were no questions.

2. General Fund Checklist – December 2014 & January 2015
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:50 p.m., Thursday, February 19, 2015.
(Approved 3/26/15)



(Approved 3/26/15)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, Secretary


Linda M. Lyle, Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting February 19, 2015   
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